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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
Parks Committee Meeting
Thursday, April 15, 2010, 6:30 PM
Ramaz School, 125 East 85th Street
Auditorium
CB8 members present: Joie Anderson, Elizabeth Ashby, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Scott Falk, Jacqueline Ludorf, Jane Parshall, Rita Popper, Peggy Price, Barbara Rudder, Judy Schneider, Barry Schneider, Teri Slater, Marco Tomayo, Debra Teitlebaum, Nick Viest
1. Discussion of the Parks Dept.’s proposal for winter indoor tennis at Central Park’s Tennis Center  –in conjunction with the Landmarks Committee.
In February, 2009, Community Board 8 passed a resolution supporting the concept of winter indoor tennis at the Central Park Tennis Center. The plan calls for erecting bubbles over 26 clay courts during the winter months. Although the City has not yet presented its detailed formal proposal for the plan, more information and concerns have arisen since last year, prompting CB8 to revisit this issue. 

At the April 15 meeting, CB8M members heard a wide array of opinions from residents from this Community Board 7 and 8 districts.
Summary of issues AGAINST the City’s proposal
· Central Park is a democratic space, meant for the public. The Park should not be privatized. Tennis is a private, profit making entity. The City is privatizing the Park to make money. The Park should be open to all. Tennis will be expensive, and most will not be able to afford to play. 
· The City may be using diesel fuel instead of electricity to light and heat the tennis facility. Diesel fuel will be running 24/7 adding to noise and air pollution. The tennis center is in a depressed section of the Park, and pollution will stagnate at the base of the bubble. 
· Central Park should be a refuge from the city. People do use the park in the winter, to run, walk, bike, sitting, all enjoying its beauty.
· The bubbles, 35 feet high, and covering about a two mile area, will disturb the views for those who live on Fifth Avenue and Central Park West, and everyone walking around the resevoir.
· Central Park is a work of art. The bubbles were not what Olmsted envisioned. It is a narrow park and the bubbles will take up precious room.
· CB8 voted against privatizing the Queensboro oval, and therefore should vote against erecting the bubbles in Central Park. In addition, CB8 hosted a forum to discuss privatizations of our parks and passed a resolution asking the City to limit privatization.
· An Upper East Side Historic organization made a statement that they are concerned this proposal will not go the Preservation commission.
· Chair of CB7 said that his Community Board has not voted on the matter yet. But there is worry the City’s process is too fast. He urged CB8 not to support the proposal at this time.
· The Carnegie Hill Association has several concerns. They include:
· Footings are needed to support this structure, which will have a visual impact and also may affect nearby trees. 
· Covering the 26 tennis court with four tennis bubbles is a huge structural incursion into the park.  The bubbles will be up for at least five months and will have a very big impact on the winterscape of the Park. 
· This proposal must be required to have a LPC hearing. The bubbles will be up for many months each year, and erected each fall for many years. This is not a temporary structure. 
Summary of issues FOR the City’s proposal
· Many tennis facilities have closed in Manhattan. There is a need for a place for adults and children to play tennis in the winter. 
· Brooklyn’s Prospect Park bubble is an asset for the community. The bubble in Central Park can be an asset also. No one is against it in the Prospect Park area is against the bubble. (The Prospect Park bubble is powered by electricity, not diesel).
· In the winter, nets are down on the clay courts, few play on the hard courts, and few use the Park. Why not use the clay courts for indoor tennis?
· An employee of the tennis concession commented that the tennis house has been refurbished. People feel very positive about the bubble, and look forward to enjoying tennis entire year. 
· The privatization issue was disputed. Everything costs money, even going to the zoo. The cost of tennis should not be an issue.
The Community Board members discussed whether we should pass a resolution to indicate that we will take no position until the City makes a final presentation. Several members felt they made a mistake by voting, in February, 2009, for the concept. Other members felt a new resolution was unnecessary. We passed the following resolution: 
Resolution:
WHEREAS Central Park’s architecture and landscape are of historic significance; and
WHEREAS the Parks Department is proposing a plan for winter indoor tennis at the Central Park Tennis Center, which involves erecting bubbles over the clay courts; and 

WHEREAS the Parks Department has not presented Community Board 8M with final plans about the project, and

WHEREAS Community Board 8, Manhattan, needs more information in order to fully understand the project; and 

WHEREAS Community Board 8 is awaiting a full presentation on this project from
the Parks Department, with answers to specific questions raised at the April 15th joint meeting of the Parks and Landmarks Committees; therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED that Community Board 8M takes no position  at this time on the plan for winter indoor tennis in Central Park and awaits a speedy, comprehensive response from the Parks Department before taking a position on this issue.
VOTE: 14-0-1. In favor: Joie Anderson, Elizabeth Ashby, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Jackie Ludorf, Jane Parshall, Rita Popper, Barbara Rudder, Judy Schneider, Barry Schneider, Teri Slater, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest.
Abstaining: Peggy Price
Scott Falk did not vote
2. Decision on the use of the Queensboro Oval 
Responding to the strong sentiment of CB8M and other groups, Manhattan Parks Commissioner William Castro announced that Parks Department has dropped plans for converting the Queensboro Oval area to a year-round tennis facility. Instead, the site will remain a softball field for 4 months of the summer and a tennis facility, covered by a bubble, during the other 8 months. This arrangement will hold “for the foreseeable future,” Mr. Castro said.
The Commissioner said that Parks officials would like to expand the use of the Oval’s field and improve its condition. He said he wants to “meet with anyone on the softball leagues,” walk around the site and see and discuss people’s concerns with the field. In addition, Parks would like to expand the area’s usage to include summer day camp programs for children and other activities beyond softball. He said he would like to work with the Community Board “to see what else we can do” at the site.
Mr. Castro thanked the softball leagues, the Community Board and other groups which had spoken out on the desire to preserve the Oval’s dual softball-and-tennis usage. He said that Parks does “take very seriously what Community Boards and the public say.” But he said the Parks Dept. would have wanted an earlier reading than it had gotten on CB8M’s opinion on the year-round tennis proposal.
In turn, various CB8M members thanked Mr. Castro for the Parks Department’s favorable decision about the Oval’s usage.
On the issue of expanding the Oval’s usage, one CB8M member suggested contacting the various nursing schools in the Oval’s area, since they offer summer programs. 
In addition, she noted that some CB8M members would like to be included in meetings between Parks Dept. officials and users of the ball field—a request Mr. Castro agreed to. 
Concerning the condition of the ball field, the CB8M member noted that the tennis center operator—Sutton East Tennis--typically leaves the field in bad shape after the bubble is removed in late spring. Thus, she held that the tennis operator should financially contribute to any needed repairs of the Oval’s field. 
3. Proposal for Limiting “Expressive Materials” Vendors in Parks –in conjunction with the Landmarks and Vendors committees.
Manhattan Parks Commissioner Castro presented the Parks Department’s plan for limiting the number of “expressive materials” vendors in four city parks—Union Square Park, Battery Park, Central Park and High Line Park. In the CB8M district, the current plan would involve only portions of Central Park.
According to Mr. Castro, the plan entails identifying locations where vendors—of such materials as newspapers, books, paintings, photographs and sculptures—can sell their wares. 
The city would allot spaces to a total of 81 of these vendors on a first-come, first-served basis. Forty-nine of the total spaces would involve Central Park—with 24 designated spaces near the Metropolitan Museum of Art. In all, restricted areas of Central Park would include: the perimeter of Central Park along Fifth Ave. between E. 60th and E. 85th Sts, all of Central Park South, Wien Walk and Wallach Walk, the East Drive, Central Park West between 60th and 86th Sts., Grand Army Plaza, Pulitzer Plaza and Columbus Circle. Spots would be identified by a numbered decal or other marking. Only one such vendor would be able to vend directly behind the decal.
Among the various other proposed rules: Vendors’ spaces cannot be within 50 feet from any monument or public art installation; occupy more than 8 feet of public space parallel to a curb or park path; have a display that exceeds 3 feet in depth, 5 feet in height or is less than 24 inches above the sidewalk or park path where the display surface is parallel to the sidewalk or path or less than 12 inches above the sidewalk or path where the display surface is vertical. If multiple vendors attempt to sell at any one designated spot, then all those vendors may be directed to leave that spot.
According to Mr. Castro, proposed rules result from a surge of art vendors in parks. Combined, the population of such vendors in Central Park, Battery Park and Union Square Park has almost tripled since 2001. This trend has necessitated rules to strike a balance between the desires of vendors and the need for public safety and public enjoyment of parks in other ways, Mr. Castro suggested. 
Specifically, new rules aim to: accommodate the city’s many park visitors; consider the many competing uses of a park; take into account facilities and amenities in and around a park—from trees and benches to subway entrances; maintain the design integrity of a park; and consider the Parks Dept. facilities or concessions near vending sites.
According to Mr. Castro, the proposed rules comply with the First Amendment’s right of free speech. 
Hot public debate followed Mr. Castro’s presentation. On one hand, some members of the public supported limiting art vendors in parks to enhance safety, unclog sidewalks and, generally, better preserve the integrity of involved parks. 
But an even larger number of “expressive matter” vendors argued against the Parks Dept.’s proposals. To many of the vendors, the proposed restrictions do violate First Amendment provisions. Furthermore, they are unnecessary because rules governing artists in parks already exist but aren’t being enforced, some vendors held. And, according to one vendor, the Park’s Dept.’s rules are “about enhancing the Parks Department’s concession revenue,” not about public safety.
CB8M members weighed in with a variety of opinions. Some members expressed a desire to make the vending areas more orderly and less chaotic. One member held that the large number of vendors is “literally pushing the public off the sidewalk.” She, as well as some other members, also held that much of what the vendors was selling was “cheesy and not art.”
And among other opinions, another CB8M member noted the complicated nature of vendor laws and the difficulty enforcing them. Thus, he said he supported the Parks Department’s clear “and simple rules that everyone can understand.”
However, among some other CB8M members, there were concerns about possible violations of First Amendment rights as well as doubt about safety problems created by the vendors. In addition, one member voiced concern about rules pushing out talented artists with original art in favor of more commercial-style artists. And another member noted that, although Fifth Avenue residents may not like having artists selling near the Metropolitan Museum, the artists “are in front of the Met for a reason.”
A CB8M member asked Mr. Castro whether vendors of tee shirts, baseball cards and jewelry were protected by the First Amendment. No clear answer was provided. And in response to a question about the possibility of disputes arising from the ‘first-come, first-served’ portion of the new rules, Mr. Castro said he didn’t foresee problems. “There are hundreds of vendors in the city” who take spaces on a “first-come, first-served basis and it’s not been a problem. It’s self enforced,” he said. 
A public hearing on the Parks Dept.’s proposed rules is scheduled for April 23 at 11 am at Chelsea Recreation Center, 430 West 25th St. in Manhattan. 
Resolution:
WHEREAS over the past decade, the number of expressive materials vendors has proliferated in certain city parks, including areas of Central Park in the CB8M district; and
WHEREAS this rising number of vendors has increased congestion on public sidewalks and park paths, enhancing the potential for safety hazards; and
WHEREAS the proliferation of art vendors could undermine the design integrity of parks as well as impede the public’s usage and enjoyment of them; and
WHEREAS the Parks Department has proposed rules to limit such vendors in four city parks to 81 vendors in total, including 49 in Central Park; therefore,
BE IT RESOLVED that Community Board 8, Manhattan, supports the Parks Department’s proposed rules to limit expressive materials vendors in Battery Park, Union Square Park, High Line Park and designated portions of Central Park. 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Community Board 8 Manhattan urges the Parks Department to ensure that any such new rules include enforcement provisions.
VOTE: 12-3-1. In favor: Joie Anderson, Elizabeth Ashby, Michele Birnbaum, Jackie Ludorf, Jane Parshall, Rita Popper, Judy Schneider, Barry Schneider, Teri Slater, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest.
Opposed: Susan Evans, Barbara Rudder, Scott Falk. Abstaining: Peggy Price
4. Discussion of CB6’s resolution on the need for greater communication about, and public input into, city plans for our parks. 
Although the Community Board members agreed with the sentiment of Community Board 6’s resolution, members felt that its wording referred too specifically to CB6M’s issues. Therefore, CB8M members decided against supporting the resolution. 
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